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SCHOOLS FORUM

13th May 2014
PUPIL PREMIUM PLUS FOR LOOKED AFTER CHILDREN 2014-2015

	Lead Officer
	Michael Gorman

	Contact details
	Michael_gorman@bathnes.gov.uk Tel 01225 396932

	Forum asked to decide / steer / be informed
	To be informed of changes to the Pupil Premium Plus

	Time Needed
	15 Minutes


1.  Background

The Department for Education has recently announced the introduction of Pupil Premium Plus for looked after children and young people.

The terms and conditions of grant were published in March 2014:

Basis of the allocations to the local authority 

16. The Department will allocate a provisional allocation of £1,900 per child for the number of children looked after for at least one day as recorded in the March 2013 Children Looked After Data Return (SSDA903) and aged 4 to 15 at 31 August 2012. This allocation will be updated and finalised in October 2014 based on the number of children looked after for at least one day as recorded in the March 2014 Children Looked After Data Return (SSDA903) and aged 4 to 15 at 31 August 2013. 

Use of the Looked After Children Premium 

17. The grant allocation for Looked After Children must be managed by the designated Virtual School Head in the authority that looks after those children to be used for the benefit of the looked after child’s educational needs as described in their Personal Education Plan (PEP). The Virtual School Head should ensure there are arrangements in place to discuss with the child’s education setting – usually with the designated teacher – how the child will benefit from any pupil premium funding. The local authority is not permitted to carry forward funding held centrally into the financial year 2015-2016. 

The conditions of grant for the pupil premium arrangements in 2014-15 are published on the Department’s website and can be found here: https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/283193/Pupil_Premium_CoG_2014-15.pdf 

These have been complemented by FAQs which were sent to LAs on March 24th 2014.  These questions and answers are included in this briefing as an appendix.

2.  Key points about the Pupil Premium Plus

a) The grant is calculated on a per capita basis. This will be adjusted in September 2014 in line with the SSDA903 return for April 2014. The overall grant does not have to be distributed on a per capita basis, given that looked after children and young people have differing needs at different stages of being in care. Children and young people are eligible for support from day 1 of care, so this has to be taken into account in allocating the grant.
b) The total grant for Bath and North East Somerset is £234,000.  This is based on a 123 children in care – we currently have 115 children in care although this fluctuates throughout the year.  
c) The terms and conditions of grant states that the designated Virtual School Headteacher must manage the allocation of the grant.

d) Each LA, working in collaboration with schools, needs to determine how best to manage the grant to 'narrow the gap' and we are encouraged to be creative and innovative.
e) There will be a high level of accountability (e.g. from Ofsted) in terms of how allocated funding is used to narrow the gap and this needs to be detailed in Personal Education Plans (PEPs). 

f) PEP documentation and processes have been revised in light of Pupil Premium Plus so that Pupil Premium Plus funding is closely tied to the child’s educational priorities.  PEPs are monitored by the Virtual School Team, social workers, Independent Reviewing Officers and Ofsted.

3.  Our proposals

a) Each child will have different needs.  The Virtual School’s basic expectation is that each child will revive an hour every week of one to one tuition with a teacher - we know from research that one to one tuition is perhaps the single most effective intervention children in care can receive to help raise standards of achievement.  However, it is up to the those attending the PEP meeting to decide– guided by the designated teacher –how the Pupil Premium Plus can be best used to meet the child’s need.  PEPs are held every six months so the Pupil Premium Plus will be paid for the term of each PEP i.e. six monthly. 

b) There is no need for designated teachers to provide a precise breakdown of costs for each tuition programme in the PEP. The Virtual School will assume that six months of one to one tuition will cost £700.  This is arrived at as follows:

i. One to one tuition costs around £30 per hour.  (Some tutors and agencies charge more or less than this; some may charge travel time) 

ii. For 18 lessons over six months plus 20% for planning, preparation, assessment, report writing and school liaison and this comes to £648. 

iii. Round up to £700 for any additional resources the tutor may require

c) Where the child’s needs exceed £700 per six months/£1400pa:

i. If the child has additional needs costing between £1400 and £1900 pa then designated teachers are asked to record these on the PEP form and we will give them due consideration.  

ii. If the child has additional needs that exceed £1900 pa then designated teachers are asked to record these on the PEP form and we will give them due consideration.  We cannot promise to fulfil every request above £1900 but our presumption is that people attending PEP meetings know what is best for the child.  

d) The Pupil Premium Plus will be paid to schools once we have received a good quality PEP form we can send to foster carers, and have agreed the funding amount.  Designated teachers receive training and guidance on how to write good quality PEPs.  

e) Once the PEP and funding has been approved by the Virtual School we will arrange for the Pupil Premium Plus to be paid at the end of the long term in which the PEP takes place i.e. July; December and March.  Payments are made for the six month term of the PEP, not in three instalments per year, so schools will most likely receive just two payments a year.

f) There is a growing awareness in schools about the significance of current research on attachment and trauma and its impact on children’s abilities to learn and form relationships.  The B&NES Virtual School regards it as essential that those professionals who work with children in care have a shared understanding of attachment and trauma, and the practical strategies than can help children succeed in school.  To this end we propose that the Pupil Premium Plus be used to support any suitable professional development about supporting looked after children and young people with complex needs.  We are currently negotiating training plans and will publish these once they are finalised along with guidance as to how the Pupil Premium Plus might be used towards covering the costs.  This will be aligned with other similar training and support for schools from the local authority.  

g) Please note that I have advised designated teachers that this is the model we will be using for administering the Pupil Premium Plus this term as PEPs take placed all the time.  However the model can be changed in light of discussion at Schools Forum.  The Virtual School is also undergoing a routine audit this month and this may also lead to some changes in the way the Pupil Premium Plus is administered.  

4.  Additional support from the Virtual School and local authority 

a) Funding from the Joint Agency Panel (£50,000) to support:

i. Children transferring to new schools in year.  This is typically for primary age children moving to new schools where some additional TA support will help them settle in over the first few months.  Grants are usually around £1000-£2000.  

ii. Children and young people who require alternative provision.  These are typically teenagers presenting challenging behaviour who cannot manage mainstream schooling and where local alternative provision is unable to meet their needs.  Amounts vary and depend on need.  

b) Free training for:

i. New designated teachers (every term 1)

ii. Children in Care Champions (three afternoon sessions per year open to all professionals) 

iii. School governors (twice a year)

iv. Foster carers and adopters (annual conference with South Gloucestershire)

v. Social care and health professionals (three session per year)

c) Support at PEP meetings for complex cases or schools new to PEPs; help with crises.  

d) Additional resources such as the Letterbox Club for children in Years 3 and 5.  

e) Provision of a secure online Children Looked After Tracker which allows for secure transfer of PEPs along with some data tracking facilities. 

f) A celebration event for children in care

g) The educational psychology service will prioritise reports for looked after children

h) The schools’ funding formula for B&NES includes £1000 in acknowledgement of the extra work involved in carrying out the statutory duties of the designated teacher for children in care. 

5.  Children in care from other local authorities

Different approaches will be adopted by different Virtual Schools which can be irksome for busy designated teachers to manage.  Designated teachers can contact us any time for help if needed.  
Appendix

Relevant extracts from the Department for Education Conditions of Grant 2014-2015 (published 20th February 2014):

The PPG per pupil for 2014-2015 is as follows:

	Disadvantaged pupils
	Pupil Premium 

per pupil

	Pupils in Year Groups R to 6 recorded as Ever 6 FSM 
	£1,300

	Pupils in Year Groups 7 to 11 recorded as Ever 6 FSM 
	£935

	Looked After Children (LAC) 
	£1,900

	Children adopted from care under the Adoption and Children Act 2002  and children who have left care under a Special Guardianship or Residence Order 
	£1,900

	Service children 

	Pupils in Year Groups R to 11 recorded as Ever 4 Service Child or in receipt of a child pension from the Ministry of Defence. 
	£300


Children adopted from care

The Pupil Premium for 2014-2015 will include those pupils recorded on the January 2014 School Census who were looked after immediately before being adopted on or after 30 December 2005, or were placed on a Special Guardianship or Residence Order immediately after being looked after (known as post-LAC for the remainder of this document). A child should be recorded as such where the parent or guardian of the child has informed the school that the child has been adopted from care or has left care under a Special Guardianship or Residence Order.

Looked After Children (LAC)

Basis of the allocations to the local authority

The Department will allocate a provisional allocation of £1,900 per child for the number of children looked after for at least one day as recorded in the March 2013 Children Looked After Data Return (SSDA903) and aged 4 to 15 at 31 August 2012. This allocation will be updated and finalised in October 2014 based on the number of children looked after for at least one day as recorded in the March 2014 Children Looked After Data Return (SSDA903) and aged 4 to 15 at 31 August 2013.

Use of the Looked After Children Premium

The grant allocation for Looked After Children must be managed by the designated Virtual School Head -in the authority that looks after those children to be used for the benefit of the looked after child’s educational needs as described in their Personal Education Plan (PEP). The Virtual School Head should ensure there are arrangements in place to discuss with the child’s education setting – usually with the designated teacher – how the child will benefit from any pupil premium funding. The local authority is not permitted to carry forward funding held centrally into the financial year 2015-2016. Grant held centrally that has not been spent by 31 March 2015 will be recovered.

The Department for Education has also issued further guidance at the end March 2014 in the form of frequently asked questions:  

What are the changes to the pupil premium arrangements for looked after children in 2014-15? 

There are three main changes: 

Firstly, looked after children attract a pupil premium of £1900, more than double the amount they attracted in 2013-14. 

Secondly, the cohort of looked after children who attract the pupil premium is bigger and includes children looked after from the first day of care rather than, as previously, only those who had been looked after for six months or more. 

Thirdly, for 2014-15 the pupil premium for looked after children must be managed by the virtual school head in the authority that looks after them. Unlike in previous years, there is no requirement for an authority to pass the funding onto the school where the child is on roll to contribute towards meeting the needs identified in their Personal Education Plan. The presumption, however, is funding is passed to the school and this is strongly encouraged. 

Why have the arrangements for managing the pupil premium for looked after children changed for 2014-15? 

The Department has changed the conditions of grant regarding how the pupil premium is managed for looked after children to reflect more effectively the particular challenges of supporting their education. Now that virtual school heads will be statutory they will be responsible as part of the corporate parent role to promote the educational achievement of the children looked after by their authority. Ministers therefore want them to have a greater role in working with schools to ensure that duty is fulfilled. And now local authorities attract pupil premium for children from the first day of care giving the virtual school head management of the looked after pupil premium is administratively less bureaucratic. 

Does the virtual school head have to manage the budget or can this be delegated to a local authority finance team? 

The conditions of grant for 2014-15 states clearly that the pupil premium grant allocation must be managed by the designated virtual school head for the children looked after by the authority. This has statutory force. It is a virtual school head rather than a local authority finance team who is best placed to know how to use pupil premium to maximise the benefits to looked after pupils. Virtual school heads should consult finance teams about the best way to distribute funding to schools. 

Can the Director of Finance dictate that the pupil premium funding is passed directly to schools? 

The conditions of grant state that virtual school heads should manage pupil premium funding. It is therefore for the virtual school head to decide how the pupil premium for looked after children is managed. That is an important part of how the virtual school head complies with the duty under the Children Act 1989 to promote the educational achievement of the children looked after by the authority. 

Does the virtual school head have to give the money to schools? 

There is no requirement to do so. There is, however, a strong expectation that virtual school, heads will pass on pupil premium funding onto a child’s education setting to be used to meet additional needs set out in his or her Personal Education Plan. That can be passed to the school on a termly or annual basis. Any funding not passed down to schools by the end of the financial year will have to be returned to the Department. 

Does the virtual school head have to give £1900 to schools or can they give a higher or lower amount? 

The conditions of grant state that grant allocation for looked after children must be managed by the virtual school head. It is for the virtual school head to decide whether to provide £1900 to a school for a looked after child or a higher or lower amount. They can also decide on whether to pay termly or annually. They can also link allocation to the content of the Personal Education Plan as agreed with the school. 

Can the virtual school head pool funding for some of the authority’s looked after children? 

The Department expects virtual school heads to manage the pupil premium to ensure that it promotes the educational achievement of all the children looked after by the authority. It may be appropriate to pool some pupil premium for activities to benefit the authority’s looked after children more holistically. For example, it might be appropriate to use this funding to provide training for a group of designated teachers across the authority or a group of Teaching Alliance schools. 

Equally, a virtual school head might negotiate with a school regarding pooling pupil premium funding for looked after children with the school’s pupil premium to provide an enhanced and more intensive package of support for disadvantaged children generally. 

Does the pupil premium for looked after children need to be passed to non-mainstream schools? 

There is no requirement to do so. There should be a discussion about what provision is being delivered and what would be provided in addition to that in accordance with the child’s Personal Education Plan, if the pupil premium funding was passed on to the non-mainstream education setting. 

Can the pupil premium for looked after children fund a post in the virtual school? 

Pupil premium is additional funding provided to raise the achievement of looked after pupils and close the achievement gap. It is not intended to fund posts that should be the responsibility of local authorities as a corporate parent. 

There may be instances where some pupil premium funding can be used to support the work of a person where it can be very clearly demonstrated that their role has a significant contribution to promoting the educational achievement of the children looked after by the authority. That role could, for example, involve working with schools to raise the quality of learning targets in a child’s Personal Education Plan. 

Can some of the pupil premium for looked after children be spent on providing other central services that support their education? 

Pupil premium funding is additional funding provided to support schools to raise the achievement of disadvantaged pupils, including looked after children. It should not be used to fund central services that would reasonably be expected to be funded by local authorities, to comply with their duty to promote the educational achievement of the children they look after. As stated above, however, virtual school heads are responsible for managing the efficient use of pupil premium funding for the purpose it has been provided. They will therefore need to demonstrate a direct link between spending and raising standards of achievement for the children looked after by their authority, wherever they are placed. 

Are virtual school heads accountable for the use and impact of the pupil premium on the achievement of looked after children, in the same way as headteachers? 

Virtual school heads are responsible for making sure there are effective arrangements in place for allocating pupil premium funding to benefit children looked after by their authority. That means: 

· making sure that pupil premium funding for looked after children is spent effectively and fully, given any underspend needs to be returned to the Department at the end of the financial year; 

· being able to demonstrate how pupil premium funding managed by the virtual school head is linked to raising achievement for looked after children and closing the gap between their achievement and that of their peers; and 

· having arrangements in place to engage with the looked after child’s school (usually with the designated teacher) about how pupil premium funding allocated to the school is contributing to meet the needs identified in his/her Personal Education Plan. 

Schools are accountable for the educational attainment and progress of all disadvantaged pupils who attract pupil premium on their roll, through Ofsted inspections and KS2/KS4 school performance tables. Virtual school heads and others involved in Personal Education Plans will want a constructive dialogue with schools about how best to support looked after children using the pupil premium. 

The Ofsted framework for the inspection of children looked after services states that, as part of the performance information required, the inspector will ask for the annual report of the virtual school head. We would expect that to include information about how the pupil premium has been managed and the impact it has made. 

But to whom is the virtual school head accountable within their local authority? 

That depends on the line management arrangements in individual local authorities. Ultimately, however, the virtual school head is accountable to the Director of Children’s Services and/or the Chief Executive and the Lead Member for Children. 

How should the funding be allocated for looked after children in 2014-15 when the funding is based on one-year old data in the SSDA903? 

It is important to distinguish the basis on which funding is allocated to local authorities from SSDA903 data and how that funding is managed by the virtual school head to support those children who are looked after during the 2014-15 period. 

The provisional allocation is based on the number of children looked after for at least one day and aged 4 to 15 at 31 August 2012, as submitted in the SSDA903 in March 2013. This allocation is updated and finalised in October 2014, based on the number of children looked after for at least one day and aged 4 to 15 at 31 August 2013, as submitted in the SSDA903 in March 2014. 

This funding should be managed by the virtual head teacher so it is used to support those children looked after by the local authority for one day or more during the 2014-15 period. This needs to take account of the fact that children move in and out of care. 

How should virtual school heads give schools funding for children who have been looked after for a very short period? 

It is up to virtual schools heads to manage pupil premium funding for looked after children during the 2014-15 period. Although £1900 is allocated for each looked after child, irrespective of how long they have been in care, this does not necessarily mean that virtual head teachers are expected to manage the funding on the same basis to schools. Virtual head teachers can therefore manage the funding to take account of the length of time in care, as well as other factors, if they wish. The 

funding, however, should always be to support the educational achievement of the looked after child, as described in their Personal Education Plan. 

Can the virtual school head carry over pupil premium funding to 2015-16? 

No. Any pupil premium funding that has not been passed to schools or spent by 31 March 2015 must be returned to the Department. 

Can we give foster carers the pupil premium to spend rather than give it to schools? 

The virtual school head manages pupil premium funding to support the education of looked after children, as set out in the Personal Education Plan. The expectation is that this funding is passed to schools unless there are clear reasons not to do this. It should not be used for activity that the local authority should normally be expected to fund as the corporate parent, such as support for foster carers. Foster carers, however, have an essential role in supporting the education of the children for whom they care. Foster carers can therefore make a valuable contribution, such as with the Personal Education Plan. 

Does the pupil premium for 2014-15 work in the same way as personal education allowances did? 

No. The pupil premium is not a replacement for the personal education allowance. The pupil premium is much more focussed on support to improve the educational achievement of looked after children and close the gap between looked after children and their peers. 

Can virtual school heads impose conditions on how schools use the pupil premium for looked after children? 

We want local authorities to have a constructive and meaningful dialogue with the schools on the most effective use of the funding and not impose conditions. The funding should support children’s Personal Educational Plan, overseen by the designated teacher in the school. 

Can a school insist that they get £1900 for a looked after child on roll? 

It is up to the virtual school head to decide how the funding is managed, including how funding is distributed to schools. Although £1900 is allocated for each looked after child, irrespective of how long they have been in care, this does not necessarily mean that virtual head teachers are expected to manage the funding on the same basis to schools. Virtual school heads should also work closely with schools about how best to meet the needs identified in a child’s Personal Education Plan with support provided through the pupil premium. 

Can an amount be held by the virtual school head to administer the grant? 

Pupil premium funding is additional funding provided to support schools to raise the achievement of disadvantaged pupils, including looked after children. It should not be used to fund central services such as the virtual school head to administer the funding. The pupil premium should be used to provide additional support for looked after children in order to raise the achievement of looked after children. 

What tips have virtual school heads got to share about how they have worked with schools up to now in how the pupil premium is used? 

Talk to other virtual school heads in your area through the virtual school head regional structures. 

Department for Education, March 2014
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